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                                                   Elizabeth, New Jersey 
             

The regular agenda meeting of the Board of Education was called on December 17, 2018 
at 5:30 p.m., in the MultiPurpose Room, Donald Stewart Center for Early Childhood Education 
School No. 51, 544 Pennsylvania Avenue, Elizabeth, New Jersey. 

 
Board President Maria Carvalho presented the following statement at 5:50 p.m. 
 

 “Ladies and Gentlemen, good evening.  This is a regular agenda meeting of the Board of 
Education.  Pursuant to New Jersey Statutes and the rules adopted by the Board of Education, 
notice of this meeting was sent to The Star Ledger and Cablevision of Elizabeth on December 5, 
2018.  In addition, this notice is posted on the Bulletin Board in the lobby of 500 North Broad 
Street, and pursuant to this act, a copy has been filed with the City Clerk of Elizabeth, New 
Jersey.” 
 
“We want to welcome everyone present and our television viewers to this December 17, 2018 
meeting of the Board of Education.  We are here to govern, provide management oversight, and 
make policy for the district.  The Superintendent manages the district.  This is a meeting of the 
Board in public, not a meeting of the public.”   
 
“This meeting is being recorded and will become part of the Elizabeth Board of Education 
permanent record.  In order that the recording will adequately reflect the proceedings, please 
refrain from talking while others are speaking.  We also ask that you silence the sound on your 
electronic devices.  Since it is legally mandated that these proceedings be accurately recorded, we 
may have to ask for order periodically should noise begin to interfere with our recording 
capabilities.  We are pleased that you have taken time this evening to join us here for our Board 
of Education meeting.  Thank you for your interest in the Elizabeth Public Schools.” 
 
“There will be a public portion for citizens to address the Board.  Participants for the public 
portion may sign in up to the start of the meeting so that they may have the opportunity to speak.  
The sign-in sheet states the name, address, telephone number and reason that the person wants to 
comment, whether it is an agenda item or a general education comment.” 
 
 Present:  Mrs. Barbosa (arr. 6:00 p.m.), Ms. Bathelus (arr. 5:55 p.m.), Miss Goncalves, 
Mr. Jacobs, Mrs. Moreno-Ortega, Mr. Neron, Mrs. Carvalho – 7 
 Absent:  Mr. Nina – 1 
 
  Superintendent of Schools Olga Hugelmeyer, School Business Administrator/Board 
Secretary Harold E. Kennedy, Jr., Assistant Superintendent for Teaching and Learning Jennifer 
Cedeno, Assistant Superintendent for Schools Rafael Cortes, Assistant Superintendent for 
Schools Judy Finch Johnson, Comptroller Rajeev Malhotra, Chief of Operations Francisco 
Cuesta, Co-General Counsel Jonathan Williams, Esq. of DeCotiis, Fitzpatrick & Cole, LLP and 
members of the public were in attendance. 

 
Colors were presented during the Flag Ceremony by members of the Admiral William F. 

Halsey, Jr. Health & Public Safety Academy Marine Corps Junior R.O.T.C.  
  

Pledge of Allegiance 
 
The Star Spangled Banner by Francis Scott Key was played. 
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Mrs. Carvalho called for a moment of silence for the passing of Madelynn Anabella 
Rizzo, fourth grade student at Woodrow Wilson School No. 19 and Carmenza Rodriguez, 
custodian at Nicholas S. LaCorte – Peterstown School No. 3. 

 
Mrs. Carvalho stated that this is her last meeting as President of the Board.  Mrs. 

Carvalho thanked her colleagues on the Board for providing her with this special opportunity to 
serve as the president of this Board.  Mrs. Carvalho stated that it has been a very rewarding year 
and she looks forward to serving with them in 2019 as we continue the important work of 
providing Elizabeth students with a high quality education that prepares them for college and 
career success.  Mrs. Carvalho stated that as our Board will consist of new Board members in 
2019 she would like to recognize two of the members who will not be here next year and have 
supported her throughout their years together, Dan Nina and Jose Rodriguez.  Mrs. Carvalho 
stated that not only have they been great colleagues and supporters during our work on the Board 
but they have also been great friends.  Mrs. Carvalho stated that we have made tremendous 
progress over the past several years as a Board and as a school district which would not have been 
possible without their contributions.  Mrs. Carvalho stated that the residents of the Elizabeth 
community and the children of the Elizabeth Public Schools have benefited from their dedication 
and dedicated service and thanked them for all they have done for this community and our 
schools.   

Mrs. Carvalho thanked the Superintendent, members of central administration, and the 
rest of our team members throughout the Elizabeth Public Schools for their outstanding support 
during this year.  Mrs. Carvalho stated that it was such a privilege to meet them and witness the 
outstanding work they are doing for Elizabeth’s children.  Mrs. Carvalho thanked the students for 
making these past twelve months such an awesome experience.  Mrs. Carvalho stated that she 
wanted this year to be the year of our children and it was wonderful to be part of so many of their 
inspiring achievements.  Mrs. Carvalho stated that among the memorable achievements was 
addressing the 2018 graduates and being on stage when her son Dylan walked up to receive his 
diploma.  Mrs. Carvalho thanked her family for making tremendous sacrifices and their endless 
support that allowed her to do this important work.  Mrs. Carvalho stated that the work they do is 
different and many people don’t understand but if you sit here in our shoes, you give up a lot of 
family time and time that you can dedicate to your family.  Mrs. Carvalho stated that they do this 
with heart and with passion.  Mrs. Carvalho wished everyone a safe, healthy and happy holiday 
season on behalf of the Elizabeth Board of Education and stated let’s continue to do great things 
together in 2019.   

 
Mr. Neron recognized former Board member Jose Rodriguez for his many years of 

dedicated service, his support, undying knowledge of education and undying advocacy for our 
children in the City of Elizabeth Public School District.   Mr. Neron stated that it is a sad moment 
for him because he was his running mate and the person that he worked very hard with to get on 
this Board of Education.  Mr. Neron stated that they went through many trials and tribulations and 
it was in this room that they were interviewed to fill a vacant seat on the Board but they did not 
get that.  Mr. Neron stated that we showed the citizens of Elizabeth that we could do this and we 
stand for the City and the children of the City of Elizabeth.  Mr. Neron commended Mr. 
Rodriguez for his many years of hard work, partnership, loyalty, and friendship.  Mr. Neron read 
the plaque stating that the Elizabeth Board of Education hereby recognizes Jose Rodriguez for his 
years of dedicated service to the students of the Elizabeth Public Schools as a member of the 
Elizabeth Board of Education.  Mr. Neron stated that they will miss him dearly.  Mr. Neron and 
Board members congratulated and thanked Jose Rodriguez for his years of service and presented 
him with a plaque of commemoration.               

 
Mr. Rodriguez thanked his Board colleagues and stated that he truly appreciates this.  Mr. 

Rodriguez stated that it is hard to believe that for a better part of a decade we have been fighting.  
Mr. Rodriguez stated that it started a long time ago, March 2011, when Stan Neron was the 
campaign manager and Charlene Bathelus and he started running.  Mr. Rodriguez stated that they 
used to laugh at us and tell us good luck, what are you doing this for, and there is no way you can 
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ever win.  Mr. Rodriguez stated that they just kept at it and kept at it and it makes a difference.  
Mr. Rodriguez stated that it truly makes a difference to keep fighting for it and hard work does 
pay off.  Mr. Rodriguez stated that he has been blessed to be able to move that needle forward a 
little bit.  Mr. Rodriguez stated that what he learned is that real lasting change happens 
incrementally and with baby steps.  Mr. Rodriguez stated that he truly understands the work that 
they have to do and God bless all of you for what you do.  Mr. Rodriguez thanked the Board 
members and wished them good luck in their journey in 2019.  

 
 Mrs. Hugelmeyer stated that this is the last Board meeting for Maria Carvalho as 
President of the Board.  Mrs. Hugelmeyer introduced a PowerPoint presentation and a video 
showing the highlights and accomplishments during the past year.   
 
 Mrs. Carvalho stated that she is humbled and none of that work could have been done 
without all of you sitting around this table.  Mrs. Carvalho stated that everyone here has been a 
part of this, from opening the doors to closing the doors and making sure the kids are there.  Mrs. 
Carvalho stated that everything has worked because we are finally working together.  Mrs. 
Carvalho stated that she is honored to be here with each and every one.  Mrs. Carvalho stated that 
she looks forward to getting her nose out of reading contracts and getting back to work next year.  
Mrs. Carvalho stated that Charlene Bathelus and Stanley Neron know exactly what she is saying.  
Mrs. Carvalho stated that it has been an amazing year and she learned a lot.  Mrs. Carvalho stated 
that she is looking forward to stepping back and allowing the new president to do his or her job 
and being supportive.  Mrs. Carvalho thanked the Board members, directors, staff, and especially 
the Superintendent.        
 
 Mr. Neron thanked Mrs. Carvalho for standing up for us, being a leader, and taking us 
one step further toward excellence and being a model district nationally.  Mr. Neron stated that as 
president it is not easy to be everywhere, all at the same time, to make an impact and to continue 
the legacy that has been set forth.  Mr. Neron thanked Mrs. Carvalho for upholding the mantle 
and making us proud, the district proud, and more importantly, always remembering the focus 
which is our children.  Mr. Neron stated that it takes time from our families and we all know and 
understand the trials and tribulations.  Mr. Neron stated that it hasn’t been easy for the Board and 
we all have had our ups and downs and challenges this year and yet you have been able to pull us 
all together and keep us together.  Mr. Neron thanked Mrs. Carvalho for her hard work and 
dedication.     
 

Board President Carvalho presented the following public participation statement.   
 

 “At this time, the microphones are open for public comment to those who have signed in.  
I shall call individuals to the microphones based on the order of the sign-in.  Each statement made 
by a participant shall be limited to three minutes in duration.  The total time of public comment 
shall be limited to sixty minutes.  No individual is able to yield their time to another individual.  
All statements shall be directed to the presiding officer; no participant may address or question 
Board members individually.  The following rules for public participants shall apply:  time limits 
will be strictly enforced, no personal attacks on individuals, no vulgar or indecent language, a 
person may address the Board no more than once during a single meeting, speakers should refrain 
from naming individuals, and comments or questions posed during public participation will not 
be debated.  As a reminder, this is a meeting of the Board in public, not a meeting of the public.” 
 
 Mrs. Carvalho called upon the first public participant, Maria Medeiros DaRassi, to 
address the Board. 
 
 Maria Medeiros DaRassi, 420 Fay Avenue, spoke about holding the Board members 
accountable, equal opportunity, and questioned why only two African Americans were hired 
since July.   
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 Mrs. Carvalho thanked her for her comments and called upon the next public participant, 
Edith Lugo, to address the Board.   
 
 Edith Lugo, parent, stated that her son is attending an out-of-district school and spoke 
about the problems with the bus company. 
 
 Mrs. Hugelmeyer requested she speak with Assistant Superintendent of Teaching and 
Learning Jennifer Cedeno, Supervisor of Special Services Diana Pinto-Gomez, and Board 
member Diane Barbosa.   
 
 Mrs. Carvalho thanked her for her comments and called upon the next public participant, 
Patricia Gallante, to address the Board. 
 
 Patricia Gallante, 750 Grier Avenue, thanked the President for her years of service.  Ms. 
Gallante stated that she was upset that a member of the public was asked to sit on the dais at the 
Board meeting held on Saturday.  Ms. Gallante stated that a parent was not able to sign in to 
speak and she was speaking on her behalf about her daughter who needs help and that she has 
asked four times for an evaluation. 
 
 Mrs. Carvalho thanked her for her comments and requested the parent speak with 
Assistant Superintendent for Schools Rafael Cortes.   
 
 Since there were no other public participants signed in to address the Board, Mrs. 
Carvalho closed this portion of the meeting.   
 
 Mr. Neron excused himself from the meeting at 6:30 p.m. 

 
 Board President Maria Carvalho stated that this is an agenda setting meeting.  Mrs. 
Carvalho stated that we will go tab by tab and each Board member may ask questions.  Present 
for the meeting were Director of Security Matthew Glackin, Director of Food and Nutrition 
Services Jamie Leavitt, Director of Elementary and Secondary Education Daphne Marchetti, 
Director of Curriculum and Instruction Aaron Goldblatt, Acting Director of Staff Development 
and Innovative Programs Kathleen Badalis, Director of Plant, Property and Equipment Luis 
Couto, Director of Athletics Bartolomeo Candelino, Director of Bilingual and ESL Education 
Sandra Nunes, Director of Special Services Diana Pinto-Gomez, and Purchasing Agent Mario 
Rodrigues.  The Board reviewed the agenda. 
 
Minutes of the November 19, 2018 Agenda and Business Meetings 
Secretary/Treasurer’s Report for the Month of October 2018 

Mrs. Carvalho asked if there were any questions.   
Mrs. Carvalho added the Minutes of the Meetings and the Secretary/Treasurer’s Report to 

the agenda. 
  
Personnel Report 
 Mrs. Carvalho asked if there were any questions. 
 
 Mrs. Hugelmeyer asked Chief of Operations Francisco Cuesta to provide a summary of 
the Personnel Report. 
 
 Chief of Operations Francisco Cuesta gave a synopsis of the report.  Mr. Cuesta stated 
that there is a speaker here tonight who made a comment that from July 1st to today only two 
African Americans were hired.  Mr. Cuesta stated that comment is totally false and totally 
incorrect.  Mr. Cuesta stated that the fact of the matter is that not only have we hired several 
teachers including a math teacher and a science teacher, we have hired a supervisor, we have 
hired a coordinator, we have hired security guards, we have hired a guidance counselor, we have 



 5 

hired a school psychologist, and that all of these positions that he just mentioned are all African 
Americans.  Mr. Cuesta stated that we will continue to strive to do the best we can to make sure 
that the district reflects the great diversity that we have in this district.  Mr. Cuesta stated that it is 
not a good idea to give misinformation and if people have a complaint or a legitimate issue that’s 
fine but to come here and say that only two have been hired since July 1st is totally false.  Mr. 
Cuesta stated that he hopes that clarified that matter.      
 
 Mrs. Carvalho added the Personnel Report to the agenda.  

 
Tuition Report  
 Mrs. Carvalho asked if there were any questions.   
 Mrs. Carvalho added the Tuition Report to the agenda. 
 
Superintendent’s Report – Considerations 
 Mrs. Carvalho asked if there were any questions. 
 
 Mrs. Hugelmeyer requested Director of Athletics Bartolomeo Candelino speak about the 
Cal Ripken Experience. 
 
 Director of Athletics Bartolomeo Candelino stated the Cal Ripken Experience is 
something we have been doing for the last number of years for our baseball team to go to Myrtle 
Beach, South Carolina for pre-season.  Mr. Candelino stated that we compete against some of the 
better teams in the country.  Mr. Candelino stated that it gives our athletes an advantage in that 
we get an early start when the weather in New Jersey is bad and a number of teams are doing this 
in New Jersey.  Mr. Candelino stated that it also showcases our athletes to college coaches who 
attend the showcase throughout the country.   
 
 Mrs. Carvalho added the Superintendent’s Report – Considerations to the agenda. 
 
Superintendent’s Report – Use of Facilities  
 Mrs. Carvalho asked if there were any questions. 
 
 Mrs. Carvalho stated that she is excited to see the Rotary Club having a pancake 
breakfast at School No. 21.  Mrs. Carvalho stated that each year the Rotary Club donates 
dictionaries to all third grade students in the Elizabeth Public Schools.   
 
 Mrs. Carvalho added the Superintendent’s Report – Use of Facilities with a waiver of 
fees to the agenda. 
 
Supplemental Superintendent’s Report – Use of Facilities 
 Mrs. Carvalho asked if there were any questions.  
 Mrs. Carvalho added the Supplemental Superintendent’s Report – Use of Facilities to the 
agenda. 
 
Superintendent’s Report – Field Trips 
 Mrs. Carvalho asked if there were any questions. 
 
 Mrs. Carvalho stated that there are 43 field trip recommendations.   
 Mrs. Carvalho added the Superintendent’s Report – Field Trips to the agenda. 
 
Superintendent’s Report – Harassment, Intimidation and Bullying Investigative Results 
 Mrs. Carvalho added the report to the agenda. 
 
Authorizations Report 
 Mrs. Carvalho asked if there were any questions. 
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 Mrs. Hugelmeyer requested Director of Curriculum and Instruction Aaron Goldblatt 
speak about the Middle States Association Commission.   
   
 Director of Curriculum and Instruction Aaron Goldblatt stated that the Middle States 
Association Commission on Elementary and Secondary Schools will begin the reaccreditation 
process of our seven high schools beginning January 2019 through the Spring of 2020.  Mr. 
Goldblatt stated that there is a grade on twelve different standards.  Mr. Goldblatt stated that the 
process changed and this year we are going through as one process.    
  
 Mrs. Carvalho asked if that will help us and will all the schools participate. 
 
 Mr. Goldblatt responded yes and there is a piece by central office and each high school 
has a piece.   
 
 Mrs. Carvalho added the Authorizations Report to the agenda. 
 
Finance and Accounting Report – Authorization to Pay Vouchers, etc. 
Supplemental Finance and Accounting Report – Transfer of Funds 
 Mrs. Carvalho asked if there were any questions. 
 
 Mrs. Carvalho asked about the CSI Lease. 
 
 Comptroller Rajeev Malhotra explained that the lease is for computers.   
 
 Mrs. Carvalho asked about the payments to the Archdiocese. 
 
 Mr. Malhotra explained that it is the monthly payment for December. 
   

Mrs. Carvalho added the reports to the agenda. 
  
Award of Contracts Report 
 Mrs. Carvalho asked if there were any questions. 
 
 Mrs. Hugelmeyer requested Director of Bilingual and ESL Education Sandra Nunes 
speak about the contract with iLit. 
 
 Director of Bilingual and ESL Education Sandra Nunes stated that this contract is to 
provide the iLit literacy tool to promote reading and writing skills for 400 English Language 
Learners (ELLs). 
 
 Mrs. Carvalho asked where it will be. 
 
 Mrs. Nunes responded that it is for students at Admiral William F. Halsey Jr., Health and 
Public Safety Academy.   
 
 Mrs. Carvalho asked what did we do before and how many languages this is for. 
 Mrs. Nunes explained that this is for English. 
 
 Ms. Bathelus asked about the contracts for vehicles. 
 
 Director of Plant, Property & Equipment Luis Couto stated that our fleet is getting old.  
Mr. Couto stated that the mail truck is 18 years old, the sanitation truck does pick-ups twice a day 
and is 19 years old, and the freezer truck is 26 years old and has had excessive maintenance.   
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 Ms. Bathelus asked about the contract with Honeywell. 
 
 Mr. Couto stated that we have a contract with Honeywell for all of our schools but not 
School No. 14.  Mr. Couto stated that this is increasing the contract by $8,000. so that we have a 
contract for all of our schools. 
 
 Mrs. Moreno-Ortega asked if School No. 14 will have air conditioning. 
 
 Mr. Couto stated that School Nos. 14 and 14 Annex both have air conditioning. 
 
 Mrs. Hugelmeyer requested Director of Bilingual and ESL Education Sandra Nunes 
speak about the contract with the Visual Arts Center.   
 
 Director of Bilingual and ESL Education Sandra Nunes stated that this is an extension of 
the contract.  Mrs. Nunes stated that every year our eighth grade students go to the Visual Arts 
Center and the trips will be starting in January. 
  
Miscellaneous Communication - None 
Claims List 
 Mrs. Carvalho asked if there were any questions. 
 Mrs. Carvalho added the Miscellaneous Communication and Claims List to the agenda. 
 
Resolution – Martin Luther King, Jr.  

Mrs. Carvalho asked if there were any questions.  
Mrs. Carvalho added the resolution to the agenda. 

 
Resolution – Requisition for Taxes 

Mrs. Carvalho asked if there were any questions.  
Mrs. Carvalho added the resolution to the agenda. 

 
Resolution – School Board Recognition Month 

Mrs. Carvalho asked if there were any questions.  
Mrs. Carvalho added the resolution to the agenda. 

 
Resolution – South Bergen Jointure Commission Coordinated Transportation Services 
 for 2018-2019 School Year 

Mrs. Carvalho asked if there were any questions.  
Mrs. Carvalho added the resolution to the agenda. 

 
Resolution – Payment for Unused Sick Days 

Mrs. Carvalho asked if there were any questions.  
Mrs. Carvalho added the resolution to the agenda. 

 
Resolution – Payment for Unused Vacation Days 

Mrs. Carvalho asked if there were any questions.  
Mrs. Carvalho added the resolution to the agenda. 

Resolution – HVAC Upgrades at School No. 15 
Resolution – HVAC Upgrades at School No. 2 
Resolution – HVAC Upgrades at School No. 16 

Mrs. Carvalho asked if there were any questions. 
 
Mrs. Carvalho asked about the upgrades. 
 
Mr. Couto explained that this is to submit the drawings to the Department of Education 

for approval.  Mr. Couto stated that concurrently we are searching for contractors and we are 
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already in discussion with a co-op.  Mr. Couto stated that if that works we could probably have 
air conditioning in late Spring but if not, then definitely for September.   

 
Mrs. Carvalho asked if this will be three schools all at once or is one contractor going to 

win the bid to do all three schools. 
 
  Mr. Couto stated that if they go with a co-op we may get one contractor to do all the 

schools.  Mr. Couto stated that if we go with a public bid, then it depends on the bids.   
 

 Mrs. Carvalho added the above resolutions to the agenda. 
 
 Mrs. Carvalho asked if there was any new business or any comments from the Board 
members. 
  
 Mr. Jacobs spoke about the Saturday retreat and stated that he was happy with the 
progress and the teamwork that we were displaying as a team.  Mr. Jacobs stated that what 
especially excited him was our talk of writing and creating an equity policy to deal with issues of 
equity amongst all of our schools and students and creating work towards diversity.  Mr. Jacobs 
stated that the district has been improving and we are improving more on a daily basis, writing an 
equity policy and creating an office of equity to handle the many issues that we’ve seen over they 
years in our schools because all of our schools can be blue ribbon schools if we take an equitable 
approach to it.  Mr. Jacobs stated that he was also happy with the communication agreements that 
we finally approved.  Mr. Jacobs stated that was a big accomplishment.  Mr. Jacobs stated that 
they did a lot of valuable work on Saturday with strengthening our Board and better serving our 
constituents.      
 
 Mr. Kennedy stated that the 2nd reading and adoption of the Domestic Violence Policy 
File Code No. 4111.2/4211/2 need to be added to the agenda.  
 
 Mrs. Carvalho added the 2nd reading and the Resolution for the Domestic Violence Policy 
to the agenda.   
 

 Mrs. Carvalho congratulated the basketball team for their first win and everyone who 
worked to make this happen.  Mrs. Carvalho stated that the kids were happy and it was 
impressive to see how respectful they were, how the players came off the court and everyone 
stood up for each other.  Mrs. Carvalho stated that she was blown away by their behavior and 
proud to be from Elizabeth.  Mrs. Carvalho thanked Director of Athletics Bartolomeo Candelino 
for all of his hard work. 
 
 Director of Athletics Bartolomeo Candelino thanked the Board because this past weekend 
was a definite step in the right direction, not only for our basketball program but also for the City 
of Elizabeth.  Mr. Candelino thanked the Board of Education for allowing the Hoop Group, which 
is a very prestigious organization in the State of New Jersey and throughout the country, to come.  
Mr. Candelino stated that it is an accomplishment for the Board and our basketball program 
moving forward to have the Hoop Group hold their showcase, their tip-off classic, for Friday, 
Saturday, and Sunday.  Mr. Candelino thanked the Board on behalf of our athletes and the 
community for allowing this to happen this week and that it was a great showcase.  Mr. 
Candelino stated that the environment showed that Saturday night at our basketball games which 
hasn’t really been there in many years.   
 
  Mrs. Carvalho stated that the concession stand was open and thanked Director of 
Nutrition and Food Services Jamie Leavitt for hearing their cries.  Mrs. Carvalho stated that 
people were lined up and they couldn’t get their food fast enough.  Mrs. Carvalho stated that there 
is always room for improvement and we are in a better place than we were before.  Mrs. Carvalho 
stated that the staff was amazing and they did what they could and didn’t expect to see as many 
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people as they did.  Mrs. Carvalho stated that the crowd is only going to get bigger and our 
concession stand is only going to get better as long as we work together to make it happen.   
  Mrs. Carvalho wished everyone a happy holiday and stated that in her home they 
celebrate Christmas and wished everyone a Merry Christmas.  Mrs. Carvalho thanked the 
directors for all of their work and patience with her this year.  Mrs. Carvalho stated that she is not 
easy especially when she wants something done.  Mrs. Carvalho stated that next year she will 
continue to work as hard as she did this year if not even harder because she won’t have as much 
on her plate to read every night.  Mrs. Carvalho stated that they will continue to work for the 
children of Elizabeth.   
 
 Board President Maria Carvalho requested a motion to go into Private Session to consider 
matters exempt under the Open Public Meetings Act, specifically for discussion of personnel, 
specifically, N.C., interviews, appointments; legal, specifically residency, E.S., and settlement 
agreements J.G. et al, and EEA Grievance No. 12-15-06; and workers’ compensation matters, 
specifically C.P., S.C., N.A., B.W., and M.R.  The Board will reconvene in public and may add to 
the agenda. 

A motion was made by Ms. Bathelus, seconded by Miss Goncalves, to go into private 
session at 7:10 p.m. 
 The motion was carried by the following vote: 

Affirmative:  Ms. Bathelus, Miss Goncalves, Mr. Jacobs, Mmes. Moreno-Ortega, 
Carvalho – 5 

Negative:  None 
  
 Mrs. Barbosa returned to the meeting at 7:30 p.m. 
 Mr. Neron returned to the meeting at 9:43 p.m. 
 

A motion was made by Miss Goncalves, seconded by Mrs. Moreno-Ortega, to reconvene 
in public session at 9:45 p.m. 
 The motion was carried by the following vote: 

Affirmative:  Mrs. Barbosa, Ms. Bathelus, Miss Goncalves, Mr. Jacobs, Mrs. Moreno-
Ortega, Mr. Neron, Mrs. Carvalho – 7 

Negative:  None 
 
Mrs. Carvalho added the following to the agenda: 

Resolution – Appointment of Director of Staff Development and Innovative Programs –  
                      Kathleen Badalis 
Resolution – Appointment of Acting Principal – Melissa Kulick 
Resolution – Appointment of Supervisor of Food and Nutrition Services – Lilys Duran 
Resolution – Transfer of Acting Vice Principal – Francesca Ferrera 
Resolution – Settlement Agreement – EEA Grievance No. 12-15-06 PERC Docket No. AR-2015-307 
Resolution – Settlement Agreement – J.G., S.F., J.G., D.M., D.M., M.H., and E.R.  
                     Docket Nos. UNN-L-4363-15, UNN-L-2033-17, and UNN-L-1804-17 
Resolution – Settlement of Workers’ Compensation Claim (2014-12865) – M.R. 

 
On a motion by Miss Goncalves, seconded by Mrs. Barbosa, the agenda meeting was 

adjourned at 9:47 p.m. 
 The motion was carried by the following vote: 

Affirmative:  Mrs. Barbosa, Ms. Bathelus, Miss Goncalves, Mr. Jacobs, Mrs. Moreno-
Ortega, Mr. Neron, Mrs. Carvalho – 7 
 Negative:  None 
 
 
 

Harold E. Kennedy, Jr. 
School Business Administrator/Board Secretary 


